SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of a Meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 3rd August 2009 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30pm.

PRESENT

Cllrs G G N White (Mayor), N Aldis, M Bartlett, P Blaine, D Broughton, D Gale, C Osborne, M Pettitt, M Scott, D Sharman, P Sharman and Mrs S Sutton. 
Together with Central Bedfordshire Councillors C Maudlin and T Turner, Police Sergeant J Shotbolt and 1 member of the press.
1.  Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Jones and Smith.
 Not present: Cllr J Sandhu.

2.  To receive statutory declarations of interests from members (46/09)

(a) Prejudicial Interests
Cllr Aldis – Planning Applications CB/09/05431/LB and CB/09/05430/FULL as a personal friend of the applicant.

Cllr Mrs Sutton – Planning Application CB/09/05278/FULL as an employee of the applicant.

 (b) Personal Interests 
Cllr Osborne – Planning Application CB/09/05278/FULL as a family member is employed by the applicant.
Planning Applications CB/09/05431/LB and CB/09/05430/FULL as an acquaintance of the applicant.
Item 9(3) Request from the Friends of St Swithun’s Church as a member of the Church and the Parochial Church Council.

Cllr D Sharman – Planning Application CB/09/05278/FULL as a volunteer at the RSPB Lodge.

3. Sandy Beat Manager to give update on policing in Sandy
(47/09)

Sgt Shotbolt was in attendance in the absence of PC Prutton.  He explained the new policing arrangement with regard to the area.  He is one of two Sergeants covering the area, his responsibility being Sandy, Stotfold and Arlesey, the other Sergeant covering Biggleswade and Potton.
Crime figures for Sandy were circulated and Sgt Shotbolt said that there had been an increase in burglaries from garages, sheds, etc and as a result patrols were being increased in the area.  He also said that he was trying to arrange the 
3. Sandy Beat Manager to give update on policing in Sandy (Cont)
(47/09)

deployment of Special Constables in Sandy and these officers have the same powers as the regular police force.
Sgt Shotbolt then answered Members’ questions.  He said that in his opinion Sandy’s crime rate was in line with other places of a similar size.  He accepted that the public’s perception was that Sandy is not being policed effectively and said that he was trying to address this by increasing foot patrols undertaken by the Neighbourhood Police Officer.

A question was asked as to the use of the police room in the Council Offices and the reply was that there was still some missing infrastructure to be installed before it could be fully utilised. 

4.  Oral questions from electors



(48/09)

A question was asked with regard to any action which had been taken with regard to the noise and parking nuisance being caused by the Island Bar and Grill.  Cllr Blaine replied that the Planning and Licensing departments at Central Bedfordshire Council were pursuing these issues with vigour.
5.  Planning applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council



(49/09)
Having previously declared Prejudicial Interests Cllr Aldis left the Chamber on consideration of Planning Applications CB/09/05431/LB and CB/09/05430/FULL and Cllr Sutton left the Chamber on consideration of Planning Application CB/09/05278/FULL.
(See list attached)
6.  Mayoral communications  






(50/09) 
	28.6.09
	Presented the prizes at Sandy Colts Football Tournament at Bedford Road Recreation Ground, Sandy.

	1.7.09 to

4.7.09
	Visited summer Schools in Skarszewy.  Also met with the Mayor and Deputy Mayor of Skarszewy.

	7.7.09
	Presented prizes at Bedfordshire Games for Teenagers and Adults with learning difficulties at the Bedford International Stadium, Bedford.

	9.7.09
	Hosted “Spend an Evening at Sandy” event at the Council Offices which included a reception for the High Sheriff, the Leader of Central Bedfordshire Council, the Speaker of Bedford Borough Council and other civic dignatories.  The Town Clerk gave an interesting presentation on Roman Sandy and Captain Sir William Peel.

	10.7.09
	Opened the new swimming pool and outdoor playground at Laburnum Road Lower School, Sandy.

	11.7.09
	Attended the Bedfordshire County Show at Old Warden.

Attended an orchestral concert at the Rufus Centre, Flitwick, hosted by the Mayor of Flitwick.

	12.7.09
	Attended a civic luncheon hosted by the Mayor of Leighton-Linslade at the Duncombe Drive Day Centre, Leighton Buzzard.

Also attended the Bedford Quarts Spring Regatta as a guest of the Mayor and Speaker of Bedford Borough Council at Mill Meadows, Bedford.

	13.7.09
	Interviewed by James Stewart on air at Biggles FM.

	16.7.09
	Attended the University of Bedfordshire Civic Degree ceremony at the Parish Church of St Mary, Bedford.

	23.7.09
	With other Councillors, attended Sandy Scouts Annual General Meeting at the Scout HQ, Sandy.

	24.7.09
	Attended RAF Wyton Civic Dignatories programme at RAF Wyton.

	25.7.09
	Attended Ampthill Town Council’s event to celebrate the restoration of Katherine’s Cross, at Ampthill.

Also attended an opera hosted by the Mayor of Wisbech in support of her charities at St Peter’s & St Paul’s Church, Wisbech.

	27.7.09
	Attended the St John’s Ambulance Annual Reception at The Lodge, Odell.


DEPUTY MAYOR

5.7.09 Attended with Mr David Sutton, St Neots Civic service, parade and reception.

17.7.09 Attended another opening of Sandy Library along with Cllrs Aldis, Bartlett, Blaine, and Pettitt.

17.7.09 Attended with Mr David Sutton the High Sherriff of Bedfordshire's Summer Reception at Putteridge Bury.

19.7.09 Attended with Mr David Sutton, Huntingdon Civic Service and reception.

The Mayor spoke about a number of the events he had attended and also about some of the forthcoming events.
7.  Minutes and Reports 







(51/09)
To approve/adopt the Minutes of:-

(a) Meeting of Town Council held on Monday 22nd June 2009.

Resolved: That the minutes, which had been previously circulated, be received, approved and signed as a correct record.
7.  Minutes and Reports 
(Cont)




(51/09)
(b)  Meeting of Planning Parks & Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 29th June 2009.  
Resolved: That the minutes, which had been previously circulated, be received, approved and adopted as a correct record.

Recommendations:

6.   Sandy Car Park Trees




(P24/09)
Resolved: That, should Central Bedfordshire Council decide that the trees need replacing by three others that the work be undertaken at a cost of £700 from the contingency amount.
This recommendation was not carried and was replaced by the following resolution:

Resolved: That the two trees in the verge nearest the car park be felled but the third retained at present, although to be trimmed.  Two replacement trees of a suitable nature should be planted.  The total cost should not exceed £700 and should be taken from the contingency amount.
(c) Meeting of Finance & General Purposes Committee held on Monday 13th July 2009.

Resolved: That the minutes, which had been previously circulated, be received, approved and adopted as a correct record.
Recommendations: 
6. Financial Regulations of Council                              (F15/09)

Resolved: (a)That with the exception of Paragraph 56(iv), the amounts listed in the Financial Regulations should remain at the same level as 2008/2009. 

(b) That Paragraph 56 (iv) should be amended to read:

The placement of orders for normal routine or maintenance works incurred in the daily running of the Council up to the value of £400 shall be delegated to and controlled by the RFO.

7.  Minutes and Reports 
(Cont)




(51/09)
(d)  Meetings of Staffing Committee held on Monday 11th May 2009 and Monday 20th July 2009.  
Resolved: That the minutes, which had been previously circulated, be received, approved and adopted as a correct record and that Exempt minute no S29/08 remain as an Exempt minute.
Recommendations:

4.  Training Statement of Intent (S03/09)
Resolved: That, subject to the correction of minor errors, the Training Statement of Intent should be adopted by Town Council.
8. Reports from Representatives 





(52/09)
(a) Cllr Aldis reported on plans put forward by Central Bedfordshire Council to extend the sports facilities at Sandy Upper School to provide for those groups at present excluded from use.  The budget will be around £800,000 and will include re-surfacing the road down to the sports centre and an extension to the car park.
It is hoped to complete the alterations by October 2010.  Council Members welcomed the initiative but hoped that there would be significant dialogue between the two authorities about the provision.
(b) Cllr White reported on progress made by the Town Plan Steering Group.  A Constitution had been adopted and officers appointed, the next step was to apply for funding from Central Bedfordshire Council.

(c) Cllr Blaine gave a report in his capacity as town Council representative on the Village Hall Committee.

Resolved:  That under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 and by virtue of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted Section (6) of the Exempt Information, Local Government (Access to Information) Act 1985, it may contain “Information relating to the financial or business affairs of any particular person (other than the authority))”,  the press and public be requested to retire from the meeting.
9.  Clerk’s Report 








(53/09)
The Clerk’s Report which had been previously circulated was received and considered.

1.  Accounts 01.04.09 to 31.06.09 
Resolved: That the lists of receipts and payments for June 2009, which had been on display prior to the meeting, be received and approved.
9.  Clerk’s Report 
(Cont)





(53/09)
 (2)  Quarterly Accounts – Quarter Ended 30.6.09

Resolved:  That the Quarterly Accounts (Income and Expenditure Lists) for Quarter Ended 30th June 2009 which had also been on display prior to the Meeting, be received and approved.  

3. Request from the Friends of St Swithun’s Church

Resolved: That permission be granted to the Friends of St Swithun’s Church to hold a wine tasting event in the Jenkins Pavilion on 25th September 2009 although no reduction will be given on the hire costs.
4. Advertising in the Town Council Newsletter
Resolved: That no reduction in the cost of advertisements in the Town Council Newsletter and Annual Report shall be made for regular advertisers.
10.  Oral questions from Electors 





(54/09)

There were none.

11. Resolutions moved on notice under Standing Order 27

(55/09)
1. Council Surgeries

Resolution for Full Council in the name of Cllr Nigel Aldis

That the Council recognises that as a Quality Council the opportunity for members to meet with residents at a monthly surgery is most important and that all members should make every effort (work commitments allowing) to be present on at least one occasion a year. 

That in view of the poor numbers of residents that attend the Town Council surgeries on the first Saturday of each month in the council offices that the surgeries should be held in the Farmers’ Market area in the summer months. (May to September inclusive)

That in order to provide suitable protection from the weather (hot sun or heavy rain) a suitable size gazebo is purchased when prices are most competitive.  The cost of the gazebo (estimated at £80) to come from the Contingency Fund.

Resolved: That the proposed resolution is not carried.
11. Resolutions moved on notice under Standing Order 27
(Cont)
(55/09)

2. HGVs and traffic calming St Neots Road

Resolution for Full Council in the name of Cllr Nigel Aldis.  Cllr Aldis presented the Mayor with a petition regarding the problems.
Resolved:That Sandy Town Council notes the concerns of many residents that speeding traffic on St Neots Road is a real hazard to the safety of pedestrians, cyclists and other road users and:
That the Council requests that the Highways Department of Central Bedfordshire Council:

a. Liaise with Bedfordshire Police to obtain the results of speed checks carried out in the area of St Neots Road,

b. Investigates the scale of the problem using traffic surveys as appropriate, and

c. If the findings justify further action that they investigate suitable traffic calming initiatives to ameliorate the problem. 
12. PCSO Consultation                                 (56/09)


Members considered their answers to the questions posed in the consultation.

Resolved: (a) That Town Council did have concerns about the PCSO shift patterns, in particular the fact that they are unable to work after 11 pm when many of the problems in Sandy arise.
 (b) Members do not believe that the current shift pattern allow them to carry out their work of engaging, reassuring and tackling local priorities effectively because, as stated above, local priorities include events after 11 pm.  PCSOs in Sandy also lose a considerable amount of shift time by travelling between Biggleswade and Sandy at the beginning and end of shifts and at mealtimes.
(c) The current shift pattern place some obstacles in the way of effective co-operation between ourselves (and members of our community) and PCSOs because there can be long periods when the PCSOs are unavailable which can be frustrating for members of the community trying to contact them.
13.  Press Release 








(57/09)
Resolved: That no press release is considered necessary
9

